
 Manaugh Loves the Presbyterian Church 

“In as much as ye have done it unto one of the least of these, ye have tone it unto 

me!” Thank you all J Matthew 25:40 

Manaugh Loves the Presbyterian Church 

 It took place at the spring stated meeting of presbytery hosted by our 

Cortez Presbyterian Church.  You might not remember it, but I remember very 

well.  At nearly mid-afternoon on the first day of the meeting each of our three 

clusters broke out into small groups.  The northern cluster took advantage of our 

beautiful four-corners weather and met on the benches on the east side of our 

church building.  They were there at 3:00 when Manaugh Elementary School, 

right across the street south of our church, let out for the day.  To speak of dis-

missal time graphically, the school puked out students by the dozen and parents, 

also by the dozen picked up their precious cargo. 

 When the presbytery reconvened, our church was challenged, “What an 

opportunity you have.  What do you do for that school?”  I listed some of the 

ministries we have done over the years, such as our deacons’ “Soles for Souls” 

program of providing gym shoes for children who needed them. 

 For our congregation I answered question after question about our rela-

tionship with Manaugh Elementary.  It could only have been a few minutes, but 

it seemed like a very long question and answer period.  I was definitely feeling 

defensive. 

 I listed ministries and talked about our relationship with Manaugh over 

the years, I felt pretty good about our connection with the school.   

 At the same time we move on.  Wee Kirk conference, a whole summer 

of ministry, new challenges in the neighborhood, and General Assembly took my 

attention away from the presbytery meeting.  But, obviously, I haven’t forgotten 

that exchange. 

 In late summer, one of our many “natural deacons” Deb Kennedy told 

us that Manaugh was getting its third principal in five years, her good friend, 

Donita Dehart.  Deb also told us, “She wouldn’t mind our church adopting the 

school.” 

 That’s all we needed to hear. 

 Our Deacon moderator, Pat Robbins, and I visited with Donita.  Two 

things were painfully obvious.  There was almost no parent interest or participa-

tion in school activities.  Donita told us the first parent meeting had exactly two 

people show up, and they were related.  Second, the teachers and staff needed to 

know they are cherished. 

 So we set to it. 

 We invited anyone from the school to join our prayer breakfast each 

Wednesday morning at 6:30 a.m. at the church.  Donita and her secretary, Trina 
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are now regulars. 

 For both the fall and spring parent / teacher conferences, our deacons and volunteers from the church have provided 

meals for the staff - more about this ministry below. 

 At Christmas we opened our doors and invited them to use our fellowship hall for their Holiday Party.  Our deacons 

made each person a small gift of a personal sized candle, with a rubber wrist band around it with a Christian saying, and a small 

piece of paper inserted into the top of the candle which read, “You are the light of the world” – Matthew 5:14 

 The next day, when I came to church, written on the white board we normally have our Sunday school memory verse 

and songs was written: “In as much as ye have done it unto one of the least of these, ye have tone it unto me!” Thank you all J 

Matthew 25:40 

 After the New Year, our Wednesday morning prayer breakfast group began another ministry.  Each Wednesday we 

stand on the street corner between the school and church and hand out free coffee, hot chocolate and orange juice to parents drop-

ping off their kids.  It is wonderful and wild!  We usually pass out about 70 cups, mostly coffee.  Each cup has a sleeve that 

reads, “Wishing you a cup full of blessings today and everyday – Montezuma Valley Presbyterian Church.” 

 Some mornings have absolutely been frigid, after a half hour, we can barely feel our fingers, but our hearts are warmed 

by the ministry.  This week, Donita and the staff wrote on their sandwich board and placed it in front of the school and then the 

church: Manaugh Loves the Presbyterian Church. 

 Next week we plan to borrow the sign and turn things around: Presbyterian Church Loves Manaugh. 

 I just knew we made an impact one snowy cold morning when I was out shoveling snow, and I saw Donita trying to get 

my attention from across the street.  I pulled of my hat, stopped my CD player, removed my ear buds, and yelled, “What?”  She 

yelled over, “I said, ‘You missed a spot.’”  She laughed and laughed.  I knew she was comfortable and our church and her school 

were buddies. 

 We have also worked at becoming part of the school’s emergency plan.  We have given Donita a key to the church and 

invited them to just come in anytime they ever need to have an emergency evacuation.  They now know the church is a safe place 

and a welcoming place. 

 Let’s get back to the meals we provided for parent / teacher conferences. Let me share with you, part of my sermon the 

week after the spring conferences: 

 {{{How do we balance Jesus two seeming opposite teachings? “Go into your room in secret” and “Let your light shine.” 

 I believe the answer is that we are supposed to minister in Jesus name to help the recipients of the ministry.  AND to be 

examples of the service for God’s glory.  Here is the illustration that our church lived out this week. 

 As you know we have adopted the teachers and staff of Manaugh School this year.  Our goal is that in showing them the 

real-life love of Christ, we will buck them up, help with morale, and by improving things for the staff we help the kids and our 

community – all because of the love of Christ. 

 On Thursday at noon, we took over about 18 tons (no exaggeration) for the staff’s lunch and dinner during parent – 

teacher conferences.  Then on Friday morning, we took over about 16 tons more of breakfast foods.   

 As the group of us were bringing the food into the building, one elder went ahead of us playing a trumpet - dum, da, da, 

dum!  We yelled out, “Presbyterians here with food!  Presbyterians here with food!  Aren’t we great!  Aren’t we just special!  

Look what we are doing for you poor – poor underpaid public servants!   Dum, da, da, dum!  The staff fell at our feet and there 

was much adulation and praise. 

 Of course, it didn’t happen that way.  The reality was so much different and so surprising.  As we came in with arms 

full, person after person came to us and thanked us.  One gal said, “You have such a great church.  You’re people are special.”  I 

felt kinda funny saying it, but I did say, “You’re right, we have a special group.”  Not trumpeting, but Matthew 5:16,  “Let your 

light shine before others, so that they may see your good works and give glory to your Father in heaven.” 

 I overheard one teacher telling another a story.  “I told a friend over at Kemper (an elementary school about a mile 

away) about the Presbyterian Church taking such good care of us.  She asked, ‘Could they adopt us to?’  I told, them, no! Get 

their own church!”  God is getting glory through town, not by your pastors’ flowing robes and complicated prayers, but through 

ministry. 

 You know how much I have been thinking about the word BLESSING since the New Year.  One male staff member said 

to me, unsolicited, “You are a blessing to us.”  By you, he didn’t mean your pastor, I was incognito – I had on jeans, t-shirt and 

ball cap (I looked no more like a pastor than Yogi Berra does).  He meant our congregation is showing the Love of Christ in real 

ways. 

 One staff member told Deacon Pat how good it was to have people eating together, and how much their morale has been 

boosted by our simple actions.  Pat simply said, “This is what it’s all about.” 

 We trumpet not ourselves.  We trumpet the Glory of our Father in Heaven. 

 “And they know we are Christian, by our love, by our love.  Yes, they’ll know we are Christian by our love.”}}} 

 In conclusion, I don’t know if we have gained anything measurable as a church.  We haven’t had any new members be-

cause of our “adopting Manaugh.”  Maybe it has boosted our morale some.  Maybe we feel a little better about ourselves.  Maybe 

we are just a little sinfully proud of these activities - most of all though, we trumpet the Glory of our Father in Heaven.  That truly 

is what it’s all about.. 











Presbytery Communication Tools 
 

It has been two and a half months since Jim Cory retired as the General Presbyter and the presbytery committees and 

clusters have been working through the New Structure of how the Presbytery of Western Colorado performs its business and 

Provides Pastoral Care.  This is exciting and wonderful, at the same time there have been a few bumps along this journey and we all 

are still learning and experimenting on how this New Structure will work.  

 The presbytery has put into effect a few tools and positions to continue communication across the presbytery.  
 

Clusters: 
 

Presbytery has separated into three clusters, with two leaders for each cluster.  The Cluster leaders are to help provided 

Pastoral care and full fill duties that our General Presbyter did.   By the time of this Newsletter each of the Clusters will have met 

instead of the Winter Presbytery Meeting.  
 

Website:  www.wcopresbytery.org 
 

 The Presbytery Website has been redesigned and become much more user friendly.  There is basic Presbytery information,  

along with pages for and about each of the congregations in the Presbytery. It is encouraged for everyone to visit their 

congregation’s page and review it.   More information is needed on each of the pages along with more pictures depicting your 

congregation and the life events that happen there.  Please send any events or pictures to beth@wcopresbytery.org and they will be 

placed on your page. 
  
Blog: 
 

 Also on the website is a blog page.  What is a Blog?  A blog is a discussion or informational article published on the World 

Wide Web, consisting of discrete entries typically displayed in reverse chronological order.  Specifically our blog can be authored 

by anyone in the presbytery on a multitude of topics.  The topics can range from devotions, notices of church or presbytery events, 

prayers, ideas to discuss, and notices from Synod or General Assembly.  Write up the article send it to beth@wcopresbytery.org.  

These items will be proofread, and checked for content (if Theological this reviewing is done by a couple of pastors) and then it is 

published on the website.  Once on the site others have the opportunity to read and make comments or discuss the entry.   
 

Forum: 
 

 The most recent addition to the communication structure of the Presbytery and keeping everyone together is the forum.  

The Forum or message board is discussion site where people can hold conversations in the form of posted messages.  These differ 

from chat rooms in that the discussions can and will be archived.  Forums allow for communication to flow easily from one end of 

the Presbytery to the other. The Forums can allow each of the committees to communicate with one another in a private way.  If 

someone misses out on the start, middle, or end of a discussion they are able to go back and review the posts. One  other benefit is 

there is no  need to maintain the thread of conversation in individual email accounts.  There are forums set up for committees, 

churches and presbytery wide.  If a new forum needs to be set up just request that Beth set one up. The forums also have the ability 

to notify  personal emails that something new has been posted so that constant monitoring of the forum boards is not necessary.       

 To sign up for the forums: Beth (Communications Administrator) needs to have your full name, email address, which 

congregation you are a member (or attend) and if you are on any committees in the presbytery.  She will then sign you up and passes 

on the password to each of you.  Please send this information to her via email at beth@wcopresbytery.org.  This is for everyone who 

attends our churches and is strongly encouraged for those that are members or are actively serving presbytery. 
 

 Beth Gilleece the Administrative Assistant and the Communications Administrator is ready to help anyone learn more 

about these tools. She can teach either individually or in group settings.  Please call 970-240-8455 or email 

beth@wcopresbytery.org to set a date. 

The Administrative Personnel Association 

Rocky Mountain  Region  

 

Annual Conference will be held in Ouray, Colorado 

 

September 19-22, 2013 

Plan to send your administrative  personnel 

Watch for More information soon 

Time to Order Presbyterian Planning 

Calendars 

 Please place your orders with Beth in 

the presbytery office by April 25th.  

970-240-8455 
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Presbytery of Western Colorado  

101 N. Uncompahgre Ave. #9 

Montrose, CO 81401-3763 

 

970-240-8455 

fax 240-1318 

 

 
 

You are  Cordially invited to  

The Ordination Service  

For  

Sally Henry 

To be a Teaching Elder 

 

At First Presbyterian Church 

Grand Junction , CO 

 

4:00 P.M. 

 

Sunday April 7, 2013 

 

A Dinner will follow the service 
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Nicaragua Fair Trades 
 

My husband, Chuck, and I have just returned from a trip to 

Nicaragua to learn more about fair trade products.  It was 

sponsored by the Presbyterian Hunger Program and Equal 

Exchange and included ten Presbyterians from around the 

country and two representatives from Equal Exchange.  It was 

an awesome trip and heartwarming to hear first hand how the 

help local farmers and others are receiving from One Great 

Hour of Sharing and other programs are helping them improve 

their lives.  We would be glad to share our experiences in a 

Sunday School class or another group if churches in the 

Presbytery would be interested.  We spent nine years in the 

70s with Presbyterian mission work in Korea and Ethiopia, 

and it was good to get an even larger picture of all the Church 

is doing. 

Blessings, 

Chuck and Ann Haspels 

606 Texas Street 

Cortez, CO  81321 

cahaspels@mac.com 

mailto:cahaspels@mac.com

